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1. Call to Order

Chairman Schreiber called the meeting to order at 10:20 AM. The delay was due to difficulties with the phone in the Lobby conference room. 

2. Roll Call

The Roll was called and present were Dallas Allen, Jim Babb, and Art Schreiber.

3. Introduction of Guests

Present were Greg Trapp, Trish Adams, Kelly Burma, Jim Salas, Curtis Chong, and Virginia Murphy. John Travers, agency counsel, was also present. Members of the public were Debra Moy and Andy Montoya. Jennifer Salazar, Assistant Attorney General, joined by speaker phone just prior to the start of the Director’s Report.

4. Approval of Agenda

Mr. Allen moved to approve the agenda as presented and Mr. Babb second the motion. A vote was taken and the agenda was approved unanimously. 

5. Approval of the minutes for the special meeting of October 6, 2015, and the regular meeting of October 7, 2015

Mr. Allen moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of October 6, 2015 and Mr. Babb second. A vote was taken and the minutes were approved unanimously. 

Mr. Babb moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of October 7, 2015 and Mr. Allen second. A vote was taken and the minutes were approved unanimously. 

6. Chairman’s Report, Arthur A. Schreiber

Mr. Schreiber said that the Secretary of State, Brad Winter, was making it possible to register on-line to vote. He said that this was done without any input from the agency or the blind community.

Mr. Trapp said that on December 3 he sent an email to Secretary Winter about the announcement. Mr. Trapp reported that the press release said that it was being done in a  way that would also provide accessibility to the blind and visually impaired. 

Mr. Chong said he contacted the Director of Elections Carrie Fresquez and offered to assist to make sure that it would be accessible. However, he said he received a link on January 4 and said that he was pleased that it is working with JAWS. Mr. Chong said that the site requires two pieces of identification, a Driver’s License or state issued Identification and a social security number. He said that everything works and was told that the language came from the Motor Vehicle Division.

At this point the meeting briefly recessed so as to move from the lobby conference room to the Skills Center Lecture Hall. A note was placed on the door stating the meeting was moved to the Lecture Hall  and the receptionist who resides immediately outside of the lobby conference room was informed of the move. The reason for the move was that the phone in the lobby conference room was not working, and Ms. Salazar was planning on participating by telephone. Once in the Lecture Hall, the meeting was reconvened, and Ms. Salazar was telephoned and participated by speaker phone.  

Mr. Trapp introduced Ms. Salazar, and noted that the Agency was represented in most matters by Ms. Salazar of the Attorney General’s Office, but that in employment and tort matters the Commission was represented by Mr. Travers. 

7. Director's Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments, Trapp

Mr. Trapp said the legislative session was about to start, and that the Commission’s budget hearing was tentatively set for January 11 with the House Appropriations and Finance Committee.  Mr. Trapp said that the state is in a very tight budget situation due to the decline in oil prices. He said that he hopes that the agency will be flat funded but he would not be surprised to have some minor cuts, called sanding.

b. Vocational Rehabilitation, Salas

Mr. Salas announced that Daphne Mitchell has been hired as of December 5 into the VR Manager position. He also reported that Ginger Crawford accepted the counselor position in Farmington. They will begin the interview process in two weeks to fill the position vacated by Ms. Crawford. He said that they are currently working to reclassify the position vacated by Ms. Mitchell into a supervisor counselor position that will work more directly with the counselors.

Mr. Salas said that they will be gearing up for the Students in Transition to Employment Program. He said the Business Enterprise Program is using the Hadley BEP courses for the core but are working on the in house curriculum and the part of the training that will be done at Central New Mexico Community College.

c. Orientation Center, Alexander

Mr. Trapp reported for Ms. Alexander, saying  that the Center is fully staffed and that there is a full complement of students. She said that Ryan Michanczyk has been hired as the Dorm Manager, and that he will be able to help Lucy with time reporting  . 

Chairman Schreiber asked if Mr. Michanczyk was ex-military. Mr. Trapp said that he was not sure, but that the Orientation Center has employed many veterans in the past and that he appreciates the talents they bring.   

Mr. Trapp said the Center staff is also working on the upcoming visits for the Commission on Accreditation of Rehabilitation Facilities and the National Blindness Professionals Certification Board. As part of the efforts toward accreditation and certification the staff at the center will be training on blood borne pathogens, appropriate touch, and learning CPR.

d. Independent Living, Trapp

Ms. Murphy was able to attend, and she said that Independent Living is fully staffed with 9 IL teachers and that the 7OB report was submitted to the Rehabilitation Services Administration on time. Ms. Murphy said that she was now working on the remaining Commission for the Blind portion of the combined independent living report with the Statewide Independent Living Council and the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation 

Mr. Schreiber commented that many of the senior population are in denial about their vision loss and therefore are more difficult to train. Mr. Schreiber said that Jonathan Ice was at the low vision group at La Vida Llena.  

e. Administration and Finance, Maestas

Mr. Trapp reported for Ms. Maestas, saying that she is working on a Budget Adjustment Request or BAR that is due today. He said that a BAR allows for the Commission to address budget items that were not anticipated, and  the adjustment will move some funds to the contractual line in the current fiscal year budget in order to address an under estimation when the 2016 budget was submitted in September of 2014.

Mr. Trapp said he wanted to add a couple more items for the Orientation Center report, namely that a new dorm worker had been hired, Kathy Evans. Mr. Trapp said that Lucy was providing training to her staff, including on Structured Discovery, on blood-borne pathogens, on appropriate touch, on CPR, and on vehicle emergencies

Mr. Trapp returned to the administration and finance report, and said that the audit had not yet been released so he cannot provide information on the audit. Mr. Trapp said the audit was submitted on time, and that he had hoped it might have been released. 

Mr. Trapp said that the agency has submitted a flat budget request, and that he expects that the House Appropriation and Finance Committee will go with either the LFC or DFA recommendation, whichever recommendation is less. 

Mr. Trapp reported that Amy Stout has been approved as the new Chief Fiscal Officer.

Mr. Trapp said they are updating the agency web page. He said that the current page is dated and that the updated site will have a search feature, and provide the opportunity for the public to register to receive notices of upcoming meetings.

8. Unfinished Business

a. Update on Orientation Center Apartment Project, Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that the dormitory can house a maximum of about 15 people, though the actual number can be less depending on the gender distribution. He said that consumers need to use their skills to live independently, which requires the agency to rent apartment. Mr. Trapp said this is a concern as it limits the control that the agency has over the maintenance of the apartment. He said that this is a potential problem with liability as the New Mexico Tort Claims Act allows for claims based on a failure to properly maintain.    

Mr. Trapp said that the agency has been working on the apartment project for a considerable period of time. When the capital outlay request was vetoed, they started to look at using federal funds for the project as it looked like the legislature would not come to an agreement on the capital outlay. Mr. Trapp said that he thought it was best to seek prior approval for the spending, and that three days after he submitted a request for prior approval  the Rehabilitation Services Administration issued a requirement for prior approval for use of funds in 25 management categories. He said that the Rehabilitation Services Administration asked for additional documentation. Mr. Trapp said that the State Rehabilitation Council adopted a policy that limited use of the Orientation Center to only vocational rehabilitation, and that he thought the policy met the requirement related to the use of federal funds to construct a community Vocational Rehabilitation program, which is what the Orientation Center is considered. Mr. Trapp said that with the apartment added to the facility the Orientation Center would be able to continue training to up to four adult consumers during the Students Transition to Employment Program in June and July. This would make the Orientation Center more cost effective because the Orientation Center could train adults during the STEP program as well as STEP students, meaning that the apartment would not sit empty during the summer. Mr. Trapp said that the Rehabilitation Services misinterpreted this language, concluding that the apartments would only be used 2 months of the year. In the end Mr. Trapp said that it may not be worth it to take the federal funds for the project due to the hyper-technical interpretation from the Rehabilitation Services Administration.. Mr. Trapp said that capital outlay requests were due in July, and that he was planning on submitting a request for a capital improvement funds.

Chairman Schreiber said there would be a celebration if we got it built. Mr. Trapp said it would be after July of 2017 before there could be any construction. 

b. Approval of Agency Rule Making on Application of the ophthalmologist Requirement 

of the Commission for the Blind Act, Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that the Commission for the Blind Act was passed in 1986, and that it said that blindness would be determined by an eye examination from a licensed ophthalmologist. Mr. Trapp said that the practice of optometry has greatly expanded in the last 30 years, and that most New Mexicans now get their eye care from an optometrist. Mr. Trapp said that the Rehabilitation Act also changed, and that it added language providing for informed choice and requiring that the Commission adopt flexible methods to procure vocational rehabilitation services. Mr. Trapp said the Rehabilitation Act was also amended to allow for information from qualified personnel to be used to determine eligibility.    

Mr. Trapp talked about House Bill 21, saying that it would allow for optometrists to find persons eligible for Commission services. Mr. Trapp said he wanted the Commission to adopt a rule to make it possible for a consumer to be made eligible on the basis of a report from someone other than an ophthalmologist. He said that House Bill 21 doesn’t allow for the Vocational Rehabilitation counselor to make the eligibility determination based on information from a qualified individual, and that the bill is therefore not in compliance with the federal Rehab Act. He said that another problem with the bill is that it allows the consumer to select between an optometrist and an ophthalmologist, but that by federal law a Vocational Rehabilitation counselor must be the one to make such decisions under provisions related to non-delegable duties.

Mr. Trapp said he discussed the bill with the sponsor of the bill, Representative Jimmy Hall, and that he sent Mr. Hall a list of reasons the bill conflicts with federal law and the changes he proposed. Mr. Trapp asked Ms. Burma to read his letter to Mr. Hall, which she did.

Ms. Salazar said that the current language talks about qualifications for blindness as opposed to eligibility. Mr. Trapp said that Ms. Salazar was correct, and that the current language did not necessarily mean eligibility for Commission services. Mr. Trapp said that the language of House Bill 21 would mean that this interpretation would no longer be possible. 

Mr. Trapp requested input from Ms. Moy.

Deborah Moy introduced herself  as an optometrist, and said that the optometry practice has expanded greatly, and that optometrists can prescribe Class II drugs such as Hydrocodone. Ms. Moy said some optometrists have MDs and that the ophthalmologists are not opposed to optometrists being qualified to make referrals or determine eligibility.  

Mr. Trapp said that it was important that it be understood that under federal law ophthalmologists do not have the authority to determine eligibility for Commission services, and that ophthalmologists and   optometrists do not determine eligibility. Mr. Trapp said that under federal law the determination of eligibility must be made by a Vocational Rehabilitation counselor employed by the agency.

Mr. Babb asked about the risk to the Commission for the Blind if the law was opened. 

Mr. Trapp said that he thought there was a considerable risk, which was why he was wanting to address it by a rule making.

Ms. Salazar said she was a little hesitant about a rule making, but that she understood that Mr. Trapp made a good argument that the federal statute supersedes the state law.

Mr. Salas said that counselors use optometry records in making eligibility determinations and that optometrists can be especially valuable in some parts of the state, such as eastern New Mexico, where it is easier to be seen by an optometrist.  

c. Skills Center Update, Burma

Ms. Burma reported on a three day college preparation and success event held in the Skills Center recently. She said that the seminar included two days of large group presentations and some smaller group presentations on issues such as brain food and health, math and science courses, and assistive technology tools for textbook materials. The third day was optional to allow for more in depth learning. She said she is planning to hold another similar event prior to the beginning of the fall semester.

Ms. Burma also said that the staff in the Skills Center are working on more events for transition consumers, families and adult Vocational Rehabilitation consumers to help them improve their skills. She said it is a challenge because the staff is small and they may be assigned other duties to meet other needs of the agency.

Mr. Trapp said he would like to come back to the prior item, and said that there was not a vote on the proposed rule making.

Ms. Salazar said she would like to hold off on the rule making until they see what happens with House Bill 21.

Mr. Trapp said that he understands Ms. Salazar’s concerns, but that he would like to have the authority to proceed should it make sense, and the vote would not actually require the rule making, only give the authority to proceed should it make sense to do so.

Mr. Allen moved to provide Mr. Trapp with the authority to engage in a rule making process. Mr. Babb seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.

d. Discussion of 15%Reservation for Pre-Employment Transition Services, Trapp and Salas 

Mr. Trapp said that  the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act created a reservation of 15 percent of vocational rehabilitation funds to be used to provide Pre-Employment Transition Services,  called PETS.  He said that Congress adopted this percentage based on an overestimation of the funds being spent on transition services. Mr. Trapp said that the act defined pets as meaning a student under 22 an receiving services pursuant to an individualized Education Plan or a student  as defined by Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973. However, the proposed rules issued by the Rehabilitation Services Administration limited PETS to students in high school. Mr. Trapp said that, based on the more narrow interpretation of PETS, the agency expects to spend about $400,000, meaning that the agency will not meet the fifteen percent requirement which would be about $650,000. He said that Dr. Fred Schroeder, who had been appointed by President Clinton to serve as Commissioner of the Rehabilitation Services Administration and who is now the Executive Director of the National Rehabilitation Association and a Policy Analyst for the National Council of State Agencies for the Blind,  recommended during his report to the fall meeting of the National Council of State Agencies for the Blind that state vocational rehabilitation agencies adopt the wider definition because he believes that was the original intent of Congress. He said Dr. Schroeder said that the proposed regulations did not have the force of law, and that for that reason there could not be a disallowance.  Mr. Trapp said that he agrees with Dr. Schroeder. Mr. Trapp said the statute refers to a student with a disability under Section 504, and that this could include a college student. Mr. Trapp said that had Congress intended to limit PETS to only high school students, Congress would have referred to students under a Section 504 Plan. Mr. Trapp said that by using individual with a disability under Section 504, the plain language of the statute would include both high school and college students under 22. Mr. Trapp said that he helped formulate this argument in the comments that the National Council of State Agencies for the Blind submitted on the proposed regulations. Mr. Trapp said that if the narrower interpretation is taken, there will be over a hundred million dollars returned because agencies will be unable to spend the 15 percent under that narrow definition. Mr. Trapp said that he has decided to use the broader definition of PETS, and that is what he ultimately believes the Rehabilitation Services Administration will adopt. Mr. Trapp said that he believes that this approach is a reasonable thing to do, and that if the Rehabilitation Services Administration does adopt the more narrow definition, that they would not have the ability to seek a disallowance. If they did, the agency would still have the option of doing a grant back, meaning that the actual exposure would only be 25 percent of any possible disallowance.   

9. New Business

a. Acceptance of FY 15 Audit, Maestas 

Mr. Trapp addressed the audit in his earlier presentation to the Commission

b. Approval of Governmental Conduct Act Resolution, Schreiber

There was a review of the Governmental Conduct Act. Mr. Babb moved to approve the resolution and Mr. Allen second. A vote was taken and the resolution was unanimously approved. 

c. Approval of Strategic Plan for 2016 to 2019, Trapp

Mr. Trapp talked about the strategic plan for the period of 2016 to 2019, and summarized the changes from the prior strategic plan. Mr. Trapp said that under the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act, there is a 3-year state plan process, which is why he is proposing a 3-year Strategic Plan. Mr. Trapp said that the proposed plan includes new language on the needs of older workers, language on trends related to diabetes,  and new language designed to address the Pre-Employment Transition Services requirements.  He said that the strategic plan for the agency has been used as a model for other agencies. Mr. Allen moved to approve the strategic plan and Mr. Babb second. A vote was taken and the strategic plan was unanimously approved. 

d. Approval of Commission portion of Combined Plan, Trapp and Salas

Mr. Trapp reported that the Commission’s draft portion of the Combined State Plan was submitted on time to Faye Rencher. Mr. Trapp said that the final plan is due on March 3, and that the Combined Plan will be put out for a 30 day public comment period. Mr. Trapp said that the State Rehabilitation Council will meet in February to approve the Commission’s portion of the Combined plan based on any comments received, and that the final Combined Plan will be approved by the State Workforce Development Board.   Mr. Allen moved to approve the Commission portion of the combined plan and Mr. Babb second. A vote was taken and the Commission portion of the combined plan was unanimously approved. 

e. Discussion of Exemption from Procurement Code at 13-1-98 AA, Trapp and Maestas

Mr. Trapp asked Ms. Adams to read an email that he sent to Paul Kippert from Department of Finance and Administration requesting his input on the agency exemption from the Procurement Code. He said that after review of Mr. Kippert’s response Ms. Maestas, acting as Chief Procurement Officer, made the decision that the code does apply to certain expenditures and that she will be making the decision on approval of those items. Ms. Salazar agreed with the agency decision as did agency counsel John Travers.

f. Approval of Travel, Trapp

Mr. Trapp talked about upcoming events that will require out of state travel. The events include the Workforce Innovation Opportunity Act Convening being held in Washington this month. Other events are the spring and fall conference of the National Council of State Agencies for the Blind which will include Mr. Salas and Mr. Trapp. National Federation of the Blind national convention for Mr. Trapp and staff, and a technology event for Mr. Chong. There will also be the need for Diana Martinez and a new BEP staff member to attend Blast an event for blind vendors. Mr. Trapp said he also wanted the ability to respond to other appropriate training opportunities.

Mr. Babb moved to approve the proposed travel as presented and Mr. Allen second. A vote was taken and the proposed travel was unanimously approved. 

10. Commission Open Discussion

There was no further discussion.

11. Comments from the Audience

There were no further comments from the audience.

12. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next meeting will be held in Albuquerque on April 28 beginning at 10:00 AM.

13. Executive Session Pursuant to NMSA 10-15-1(H)(2) and 10-15-1(H)(7)

a. Executive Director Performance Evaluation, Follow Up 

b. Pending Human Rights Division Complaint 

Mr. Allen made a motion pursuant to NMSA 10-15-1(H)(2) and 10-15-1(H)(7) to go into executive session to discuss those items listed on the agenda. Mr. Babb seconded the motion.  Mr. Schreiber conducted a roll-call vote and Commissioners Allen, Babb, and Schreiber  voted “yes” on the motion to go  into executive session. The Commission then went into executive session.

A motion was made to move back into regular session and a roll-call vote was conducted with all three Commissioners voting “yes” to return to regular session, and  noting that the items that were the subject of the motion to go into executive session were the only items discussed in the executive session.

14. Adjourn

Mr. Allen moved to adjourn and Mr. Babb second. A vote was taken and the meeting was  adjourned. 

____________________________

Arthur A. Schreiber

Chairman


